Govt. of Rajasthan Office of the Chairman, NEET UG Medical & Dental Admission/Counseling Board 2025 SMS Medical College, JLN Marg Jaipur 302004 Phone: 9116181817

https://medicaleducation.rajasthan.gov.in/me/#/home/dptHome | www.rajugneet2025.com

NEET UG (MEDICAL/DENTAL) ADMISSION / COUNSELLING 2025 (MBBS, BDS)

INFORMATION BOOKLET

Refer the website(s) regularly for updated and relevant information.

Please read carefully

- 1) Information booklet
- 2) Instructions for filling on-line application form
- 3) Seat Matrix
- 4) Notification(s) and

5) College information sheets, Fee information sheets, bond conditions etc.

available at the website, before you start filling the application form, on-line.

Centralized admissions to all State Quota seats (including Management/NRI seats) in all Government Medical / Dental Colleges, Govt. Society Medical Colleges, RUHS CMS, RUHS CDS, ESIC MC and Private Medical and Dental colleges in Rajasthan, for the session 2025-26, for all the four rounds of counselling i.e. Round 1, Round 2, Round 3 and Stray Vacancy Round, shall be made only by NEET UG Medical & Dental Admission/Counseling Board 2025. **All four rounds of allotments including stray vacancy round shall be conducted On-Line. No Round shall be conducted offline. No admission shall be made at college level**. The Admission board shall conduct counselling for admission in the following courses:

Participating Medical college	Туре	Govt. seat	Gen. seat	Mgmt. seat	NRI seat	Total
GMC, Kota	Government	193			15	208
JLN MC, Ajmer	Government	194			15	209
RNT MC, Udaipur	Government	193			15	208
SMS MC, Jaipur	Government	208				208
SN MC, Jodhpur	Government	208				208
SP MC, Bikaner	Government	208				208
RUHS CMS, Jaipur	RUHS (Govt. University)	52		53	23	128
JMC, Jhalawar	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	70		70	30	170
GMC, Alwar	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Barmer	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	46		45	20	111
GMC, Bharatpur	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	52		53	22	127
GMC, Bhilwara	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	52		52	23	127
GMC, Bundi	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Chittorgarh	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Churu	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	53		53	22	128
GMC, Dausa	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Dholpur	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Dungarpur	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	52		52	23	127
GMC, Hanumangarh	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85

1. Bachelor of Medicine; Bachelor of Surgery (MBBS) The duration of MBBS course is 4½ years followed by compulsory rotatory medical internship of one year:

Participating Medical college	Туре	Govt. seat	Gen. seat	Mgmt. seat	NRI seat	Total
GMC, Karauli	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Pali	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	52		52	23	127
GMC, Sirohi	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	14	84
GMC, Sriganganagar	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
S.K. GMC, Sikar	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Jhunjhunu	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Nagaur	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Sawai Madhopur	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Baran	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
GMC, Banswara	Govt. Society (RAJMES)	35		35	15	85
ESIC Medical College, Alwar	Statutory body of GoI	50				50
American Int. Inst. of Med. Sc., Udaipur	Private		127	23		150
Ananta Institute of Med. Sc., Rajsamand	Private		127	23		150
Geetanjali MC, Udaipur	Private		0	0		0
JNU Institute for Med. Sc. & RC, Jaipur	Private		212	38		250
MG MC, Jaipur	Private		212	38		250
NIMS, Jaipur	Private		212	38		250
Pacific Insti. of MS, Udaipur	Private		170	30		200
Pacific MC & Hospital, Udaipur	Private		127	23		150
Dr.SS Tantia Medical College,Hospital and Research Center, Sriganganagar	Private		127	23		150
Vyas Medical College & Hospital, Jodhpur	Private		85	15		100
Sudha Medical College and Hospital, Kota	Private		85	15		100
JIET Medical College, Jodhpur	Private		42	08		50
Total MBBS seats		2208	1526	1229	455	5418

2. Bachelor of Dental Surgery (BDS) The course is divided into 4 years of training followed by compulsory rotatory internship of one year.

Participating Medical college	Туре	Govt. seat	Gen. seat	Mgmt. seat	NRI seat	Total
RUHS College of Dental Sciences, Jaipur	RUHS (Govt. University)	42				42
Darshan Dental College, Udaipur	Private		85	15		100
Daswani Dental College, Kota	Private		85	15		100
Eklavya Dental College, Kotputli	Private		50	0		50
Geetanjali Dental College, Udaipur	Private		85	15		100
Jaipur Dental College, Jaipur	Private		85	15		100
Maharaja Ganga Singh DC, Ganganagar	Private		85	15		100
MG Dental College, Jaipur	Private		85	15		100
NIMS Dental College, Jaipur	Private		85	15		100
Pacific Dental College & Hospital, Udaipur	Private		85	15		100
Pacific Dental College & RC, Udaipur	Private		85	15		100
Rajasthan Dental College, Jaipur	Private		85	15		100
RR Dental College, Udaipur	Private		85	15		100
Surendra Dental College, Ganganagar	Private		85	15		100
Vyas Dental College, Jodhpur	Private		50	0		50
Total BDS seats		42	1120	180		1342

The NEET UG 2025 counseling will be conducted for admissions to all State Quota seats (including Management/NRI seats) in all Government, Govt. Society Colleges, RUHS CMS, RUHS CDS, ESIC MC and Private Medical and Dental colleges in Rajasthan as per the rules and regulations laid down by National Medical Commission/Dental Council of India and directions from the Central Govt., State Govt. and Hon'ble Supreme Court and Hon'ble Rajasthan High Court.

The NEET score along with some relevant data has been provided by State Government(DME) to the Rajasthan State NEET UG Medical & Dental Admission / Counseling Board-2025.

All the allotments will be done by the Admission Board constituted by the State Govt. comprising of all Principals/Representatives of Principals of Medical/Dental Colleges of the State of Rajasthan.

Allotment of Course and College to the candidate shall be made according to the merit, the choice(s) filled by the candidate and availability of the seats as per the reservation policy of the state and in accordance with the rules and the directions laid down by Hon'ble Supreme Court of India/Hon'ble Rajasthan High Court/DCI/NMC/Government of Rajasthan, but the admission will be subject to verification of his/her documents/credentials for which the decision of the Principal of the concerned allotted college or the Board shall be final.

Only NEET UG 2025 qualified and candidates registered with Rajasthan State UG Admission/Counseling Board 2025 shall be eligible for admission.

For full form of abbreviated terms, refer the table at the bottom of this booklet.

Contents

1.	ONLINE COUNSELLING	5
2.	APPLICATION FEE	5
3.	VERIFICATION OF DOCUMENTS of PwBD/Defence Personnel/ Para Military/NRI Candidates	5
4.	IMPORTANT DATES / SCHEDULE	5
5.	ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA	6
1	. Educational Qualification	6
2	. Age Limit	5
3	. Other Eligibility Criteria	7
4	. Eligibility for NRI Candidates	8
5	. Reservation	9
6. S	EAT MATRIX1	2
7. F	EE DETAILS1	2
8. A	PPLICATION PROCEDURE12	2
9. C	HOICE FILLING14	4
10.	ALLOTMENT OF SEATS	5
11.	CONDITIONS RELATING TO BOND / FEE STRUCTURE	5
	Conditions relating to bond etc. (applicable for Government colleges/Govt. Society Colleges/RUHS CMS)	6
C	Conditions relating to bond / bank guarantee etc. (applicable for private colleges)1	7
12.	SECURITY AMOUNT (for MBBS/BDS course)1	7
13.	JOINING AT THE COLLEGE AFTER COUNSELLING	9
14.	ABBREVIATIONS	3
15.	LIST OF PROFORMA AND ANNEXURES2	3
16.	DISCLAIMER	4

1. ONLINE COUNSELLING

There shall be 4 (four) rounds of allotment process. All 4 rounds of allotment including Stray vacancy round shall be conducted on-line. No round shall be conducted off-line. No admission shall be made at college level.

2. APPLICATION FEE

All candidates are required to deposit non-refundable application fee of INR 2500/-(INR 1500/- for SC, ST, ST-STA category candidate of Rajasthan state domicile) + applicable transaction charges.

The application fee is neither refundable, nor transferable and nor adjustable for any future State UG admissions. Any plea in this matter shall not be entertained.

Please keep the information submitted in application form confidential and do not share with anybody. If you have filled application form but have not filled your choices during the notified period, you will not be considered for allotment but will be considered subsequently subject to fulfilling the applicable conditions.

All eligible candidates who wish to participate in the counseling process must register themselves through the above mentioned websites by completing Part 1 as well as Part 2 of application form.

A candidate who fails to register by completing both Part 1 as well as Part 2 of application form, shall not be eligible to participate in the further process of counseling.

3. VERIFICATION OF DOCUMENTS of PwBD/Defence Personnel/ Para Military/NRI Candidates

For verification of Certificate, candidate belonging to PwBD / Defence Personnel / Para Military Personnel/NRI **must present personally along with relevant original certificates/documents** and one set of photocopy of the same, at given place and time.

4. IMPORTANT DATES / SCHEDULE

Detailed schedule of counseling process will be available at the website https://medicaleducation.rajasthan.gov.in/me/#/home/dptHome | www.rajugneet2025.com from time to time.

Keep visiting the website regularly.

5. ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA

1. Educational Qualification

No candidate shall be allowed to be admitted to the MBBS or BDS course until he or she has passed the qualifying examination as under:

MBBS/BDS COURSE

Regarding eligibility for counselling/allotments in MBBS/BDS course for academic year 2025-26, MCC in its information booklet has mentioned as:

"Candidates must note that as per the NTA document, the following eligibility conditions must be met:

- 1. Provided also that to be eligible for NEET (UG) 2025, the candidate must have passed in Physics, Chemistry, Biology/Biotechnology, and English individually and must have obtained a minimum of 50% marks taken together in Physics, Chemistry, and Biology/Bio-technology at the qualifying examination as mentioned in the Regulations of NMC and DCI. In addition, they must have got a rank in the merit list of NEET (UG) 2025 for admission to Undergraduate Medical Courses.
- 2. In respect of the candidates belonging to Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes, or Other Backward Classes (NCL), the minimum marks obtained in Physics, Chemistry, and Biology/Biotechnology are taken together in the qualifying examination shall be 40% marks instead of 50% marks for Unreserved and General-EWS Candidates. In respect of PwBD candidates as per NMC and DCI Regulations, the minimum marks in the qualifying examination in Physics, Chemistry, and Biology (or Botany & Zoology)/Biotechnology taken together shall be 40% instead of 50%."

In view of the Public Notice No. U -14021/12/UGMEB-2023 Dated 22.11.2023 issued by National Medical Commission, candidates who have undertaken study of the requisite subjects (Physics, Chemistry, Biology / Biotechnology along with English) even as additional subjects after passing Class 12th from duly recognized boards by the concerned Govt. shall be permitted to appear in counselling/admission process.

2. Age Limit

The candidate must have completed 17 years of age at the time of admission or will complete 17 years of age on or before 31 December of the year of his/her admission to the first year of the Undergraduate Medical/Dental Course.

Accordingly, the lower age limit shall be as under: For Candidates of General (UR)/General-EWS: Born on or before 31.12.2008 For Candidates of SC/ST/OBC-NCL/PwBD Category: Born on or before 31.12.2008

Upper age limit: As per Letter No. U-11022/2/2022-UGMEB, dated 09 March 2022 of National Medical Commission (NMC), Under Graduate Medical Education Board (UGMEB) regarding the upper age limit, there is no upper age limit.

3. Other Eligibility Criteria

- I. Natural father/Mother of the candidate has continuously resided in Rajasthan for period of last 10 years and the candidate has studied for at least 5 years during this period in a recognized educational institution in Rajasthan, or
- II. All those students who are bonafide residents of Rajasthan but are studying in other states will also be eligible for the allotment process, or
- III. The candidate is son/daughter of serving or retired (i) Employee of Government of Rajasthan (ii) Officer of All Indian Services borne on State Cadres of Rajasthan and has served for more than 3 years with State Government, or
- IV. The candidate is son/daughter of serving or retired, permanent employee of Govt. Undertaking / Corporation / Improvement Trust / Municipal Bodies / Council / Panchayat Samiti / Co-operative bodies, duly constituted by the Government of Rajasthan by an act of Law who has put in at least 3 years of service on the last date of submission of the on-line application form in the year of admission, or
- V. The candidate is son/daughter of serving/retired, permanent employee of any of the State University or Secondary Board of Education (Rajasthan) provided that employee has worked in Rajasthan for 3 years preceding the last date of submission of the on-line application form, or
- VI. Candidate is a natural son/daughter of a Serving/Retired permanent employee of Indian Defense and the employee is of Rajasthan origin irrespective of his place of posting. Provided that in case of Defense Personnel from Rajasthan origin, a certificate (certificate proforma A) has to be submitted by them from the employer to the effect that his state of origin is Rajasthan at the time of his entry into service. Eligible candidates of this category shall be admitted as per laid down criteria of priority cum merit of the Rajasthan MBBS & BDS Admissions 2025, or
- VII. Candidate is a natural son/daughter of a Serving permanent employee of Indian Defense and the employee is posted in Rajasthan (certificate proforma – B) at the time of last date of submission of the on-line application form for admission, or
- VIII. Candidate is a son/daughter of serving/Retired person of Para-Military Forces of India and the employee is of Rajasthan origin, irrespective of his place of posting. Provided that in case of Para-Military personal from the Rajasthan origin, a certificate (certificate proforma A) has to be submitted by them from the employer to the effect that his state of origin is Rajasthan at the time of his entry into service, or
 - IX. Candidate is a son/daughter of serving person of Para-Military Forces of India and the employee is posted in Rajasthan (certificate proforma – B) at the time of last date of submission of the on-line application form for admission, or
 - X. Candidate is a son/daughter of a Judge of Rajasthan High Court subject to the condition that he/she submits an undertaking/affidavit stating that such benefit is not being claimed or availed by them in any other State, or

(candidates falling in above clauses I to X are eligible for all types of seats, i.e. Govt./Management/NRI)

XI. Other (for candidates who are not covered under the above clauses from I to X)

(candidates selecting clause XI "Other" are eligible to apply to participate but will be considered for allotment against vacant seats (Govt./Management/NRI) available after exhausting State Merit list during / after round 3).

(candidates selecting clause XI "Other" and having NRI eligibility will be considered for allotment against NRI seats in all rounds according to the applicable norms).

Please see the individual institution's website regarding fees and other formalities.

4. Eligibility for NRI Candidates

As per order no. F.5(968)DME/LC/2018/1997 dated 29.04.2019 of Government of Rajasthan **(Annexure-2)**, following will be the guidelines applicable for the admission in Under Graduate/Post Graduate, Medical/Dental courses under NRI quota in all Government, Govt. Society institutions and RUHS CMS of the State:

- 1) At least one of the parents of students should be an NRI and shall ordinarily be residing abroad as an NRI; or
- The person who sponsors the student for admission should be a first degree relative of the student (i.e. real Brother / real Sister) and should be ordinarily residing abroad as an NRI; or
- 3) If student is taken as a ward by some other nearest relative [as mentioned below (i) to (v)] such students also may be considered for admission provided the guardian has bonafidely treated the student as a ward. For this following nearest relative (NRI) of candidate, who should be ordinarily residing abroad as an NRI can only be considered:
 - i. Real brother and sister of father i.e. real uncle and real aunt.
 - ii. Real brother and sister of mother i.e. real maternal uncle and maternal aunt.
 - iii. Father and mother of father i.e. grandfather and grandmother.
 - iv. Father and mother of mother i.e. maternal grandfather and maternal grandmother.
 - v. First degree-paternal and maternal cousins.
- 4) All NRI Candidate shall submit a proof being sponsor as NRI/OCI/PIO in the form of certificate issued by the Indian embassy/Ministry of external affairs, Government of India for this purpose. In the absence of that certificate a duly notarized undertaking executed by the sponsor and notarized by the Notary Public of the foreign country where the sponsor resides being submitted by the sponsor, it be treated as sufficient as to the factum of the residence of the sponsor.

- 5) An affidavit from the sponsor that he/she looks after such student and will sponsor the entire course fee of the candidate.
- 6) According to the direction of the State Govt.:
 - (i) Round 3 counselling for NRI seats remaining vacant after round 2 shall be conducted separately before starting the round 3 allotment process for Non-NRI seat.
 - (ii) The NRI seats remaining vacant on allotment of round 3 shall be converted to the seats from where the NRI Seats derived and would be filled during the round 3 allotment process of Non-NRI seats.

The candidate who gets allotment to NRI seats in round 3 counseling shall not be eligible to participate in round 3 counseling for other seats and shall at the time of joining submit a bond that if leaves the course before completion, shall be liable to pay the fee for entire course prescribed for such NRI seat.

5. Reservation

As per order no. F.5(968)DME/LC/2018/1997 dated 29.04.2019 of Government of Rajasthan

- a) 15% of the seats in Govt. Medical Colleges and Govt. Society Medical Colleges (RajMES) / RUHS Medical College / ESIC MC / RUHS CDS will be reserved in MBBS/BDS Course to be filled up on all India basis conducted by DGHS.
- b) 24 seats, 4 in each State Medical College (6 Govt. colleges) of Rajasthan of MBBS Course will be reserved for candidates selected under the Central Government pool. The Central Government Authority will fill up these seats.

Note: The remaining seats (including 50% seats of ESIC MC) shall be treated as the State Seats and will be filled up on merit cum-preference in Rajasthan MBBS & BDS Admissions 2025 with following reservations: -

 c) (i) 16% seats, after excluding the seats of sub- clause (a), (b) above are reserved for natural born (not adopted) candidate belonging to Scheduled Caste as notified in the Presidential Order for the State of Rajasthan and who fulfill other relevant conditions;

(ii) 12% seats, after excluding the seats of sub-clauses (a), (b) above are reserved for natural born (not adopted) candidates belonging to Scheduled Tribe as notified in the Presidential Order for the State of Rajasthan and who fulfill other relevant conditions;

45% of ST seats are to be for ST candidates who are bonafide residents of scheduled area (tribal area);

(iii) 21% seats, after excluding the seats of sub-clauses (a), (b) above are reserved for those belonging to Other Backward Classes NCL (OBC NCL) of the State of Rajasthan and who fulfill other relevant conditions. **Candidate must submit valid OBC Certificate for Rajasthan State issued by competent authority of Rajasthan (clearly indicating 'Non Creamy Layer').** Refer the direction letter no. 54159, dated 09.09.2015 issued by Social Justice and Empowerment Department, Govt. of Rajasthan, Jaipur. (iv) 5% seats, after excluding the seats of sub-clauses (a), (b) above are reserved for those belonging to More Backward Classes NCL (MBC NCL) of the State of Rajasthan and who fulfill other relevant conditions. Candidate must submit valid MBC Certificate for Rajasthan State issued by competent authority of Rajasthan (clearly indicating 'Non Creamy Layer'). Refer the direction letter no. 54159, dated 09.09.2015 issued by Social Justice and Empowerment Department, Govt. of Rajasthan, Jaipur.

(v) 10% seats, after excluding the seats of sub-clauses (a), (b) above are reserved for those belonging to Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) of the State of Rajasthan and who fulfill other relevant conditions. Candidate must submit valid EWS Certificate for Rajasthan State issued by competent authority of Rajasthan (valid for financial year 2025-26). Refer the direction letter no. 28046, dated 06.05.2022 issued by Social Justice and Empowerment Department, Govt. of Rajasthan, Jaipur.

- d) Not less than 25%, out of each category of SC, ST, STA, OBC-NCL, MBC-NCL, EWS and unreserved category shall be filled from female candidates.
- e) 1% seats (in Government medical colleges/ Govt. Society Medical Colleges (RajMES)/ RUHS CMS / ESIC MC / RUHS CDS) after excluding the seats of sub clauses (a), (b) are reserved horizontally on priority cum merit for the natural born (not adopted) sons/daughters of Defence Personnel (serving / retired) of Rajasthan Origin, and para military personnel (serving / retired) of Rajasthan origin (in ratio 3:1). 50% out of these reserved seats shall be reserved for girls, unfilled seats will be reverted to boys category.

As per the Kendriya Sainik Kalyan Board, the defence seat is admissible for only one member of the family, once in lifetime. Only wards of Defence Personnel from Army, Air Force & Navy from serial 1 to 9 below are eligible for the scheme. Candidate should bring an undertaking on Rs. 50 Non-Judicial Stamp paper for compliance of letter no. F25/SKV/2022/13423-30 Dated 13.10.2022 of Sainik Kalyan Vibhag, Govt. of Rajasthan.

As per letter no. 6(1)/2017/D (Res.II), dated 19.05.2017 and it's subsequent amendments in Nov. 2017 and 21.05.2018 issued by Dept. of Ex- serviceman welfare, of Govt. of India and SOP letter no. 370/Adm/MBBS/BDS/c, dated 01.07.2020 of Kendriya Sainik Kalyan Board, Ministry of Defense, Govt. of India, priority order (certificate proforma 1) for Defence personnel of Rajasthan origin, will be as follows:

- 1. Widows/Wards of Defence Personnel killed in action.
- 2. Wards of those Disabled in action and boarded out from service
- 3. Widows/Wards of those Defence personnel who died while in service with death attributable to military service
- 4. Wards of those Disabled in service and boarded out with disability attributable to military service.
- 5. Wards of ex-service men and serving personnel who are in receipt of Gallantry Award.
- 6. Wards of ex-service men.
- 7. Wives of (i) defence personnel killed in action and boarded out from service (ii) defence personnel disabled in service and boarded out with disability attributable to military services (iii) ex-servicemen and serving personnel who are in receipt of Gallantry Award
- 8. Wards of serving personnel
 9. Wives of serving personnel

As per the letter no. F25/SKV/2022/13423-30 Dated 13.10.2022 of Sainik Kalyan Vibhag, Govt. of Rajasthan, the para-military seat is admissible for only one member of the family once in life time. According to the MHA (Ministry of Home Affairs), only wards of Para-military personnel from serial 1 to 3 below are eligible for the scheme. Candidate should bring an undertaking on Rs. 50 Non-Judicial Stamp paper for compliance of letter no. F25/SKV/2022/13423-30 Dated 13.10.2022 of Sainik Kalyan Vibhag, Govt. of Rajasthan.

Priority order (certificate proforma 2) for Para-military personnel of Rajasthan origin, will be as follows:

- 1. Wards/ Widows /Wives of those Paramilitary personnel killed in action.
- 2. Wards/ Widows /Wives of those Paramilitary personnel permanently disabled in action and boarded out from service.
- 3. Wards of All serving and retired personnel.
- f) 5% seats out of each category of 16% (SC), 12% (ST), 21% (OBC), 5% (MBC), 10% EWS and the remaining shall be further reserved on Merit-cum-Priority in each category horizontally for candidates with benchmarked disabilities (PwBD) under the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 and in accordance with Interim Guidelines no. NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025, dated 19.07.2025 issued by National Medical Commission (Annexure 1).

The "Certificate of Disability" issued by 16 centers approved by MCC in accordance with the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Rules, 2017 and as per norms of Regulating Authority shall only be considered. List of approved centers is attached as **Annexure 1A**.

Certificate issued by any other Government Medical College/District Hospital/Government Hospital will NOT be accepted.

Note: The PwBD candidates must ensure that they possess the disability certificate issued for NEET UG admissions 2025, by amongst 16 centers approved by MCC.

Refer order no. Ref. U-11011/07/2025-MEC Dated: 21.07.2025.

The candidate must bring the certificate issued to them, on the notified date for verification.

g) No reservation will apply on NRI seats of all Medical/Dental Colleges.

For admission under NRI Quota in Medical/ Dental courses in the colleges in the State of Rajasthan, priority shall be given to the NRI with ancestral background of the State of Rajasthan by own/parents/Grandparents resided in State of Rajasthan at least for a period of 5 years at any time. The proof of residence will also be applicable for the consideration priority for NRI Quota, for which document (Electricity/ Water bill/ Documents of immovable property/ Indian Passport/ Ration Card/ Voter ID/ Aadhaar Card etc.) to the effect for this criteria is required to be submitted by ward of NRI (including PIO/ OCI).

Firstly, NRI Quota seats shall be allotted to candidate having ancestral background of the State of Rajasthan by own/parents/Grandparents resided in State of Rajasthan at least for a period of 5 years. Later on remaining Vacant NRI seats will be allotted/ filled by the candidates of NRI belonging to other states. For PIO / OCI: Overseas Citizens of India (OCI), Persons of Indian Origin (PIO) are allowed for admission under NRI Quota.

(For detailed guidelines, read this Information Booklet carefully).

 h) During/after the third round of counseling the unfilled reserved seat(s) of any category from sub-clauses (c) to (f) shall be treated un-reserved and shall be filled accordingly.

नोट) -:1 (समस्त विवरण पैरा 5 b को छोड़कर ;एम्.बी .बी.एस .तथा बी .डी.एस .दोनों पर लागू होता है | जँहा एम्.बी .बी.एस . के लिए National Medical Commission उल्लेखित है वही बी.डी.एस .के लिए डेंटल काउंसिल ऑफ़ इंडिया का नाम जोड़ कर पढ़ा जाए|

2 (निजी मेडिकल एवं डेंटल कॉलेज के लिए न्यायालय के आदेशों तथा क़ानूनी प्रावधानों को ध्यान में रखते हुए निर्धारित किया गया शुल्क देय होगा|

6. SEAT MATRIX

The seat matrix for choice filling will be available on website in due course.

As per regulatory body, there are 3 types of seats, namely - Government seat, Management seat and NRI seat.

Responsibility of type of seats in the seat matrix shall lie with the concerned institution and not with the Counseling Board. It is on the part of the concerned medical / dental college to provide the categories of seats as well as fee to be charged for that category in accordance to the laws, rules and guidelines applicable to them.

7. FEE DETAILS

Fee details as provided by the concerned institute will be published in due course. Responsibility of type of seats and Fee levied on such seats shall lie with the concerned institution and not with the State Counseling Board.

Refer order dated 19.05.2022 of Hon'ble Supreme Court in civil appeal no. 3978-3995/2017.

8. APPLICATION PROCEDURE

Before filling the on-line application form, read the information booklet and instructions for filling on-line application form etc. very carefully.

You should be very careful in filling-up the on-line application form. If any lapse is detected during the scrutiny, your candidature will be rejected even if you come through the final stage of admission process or even at a later stage.

Candidate should be very careful in filling-up the on-line application form and must ensure fulfillment of the eligibility criteria etc. at the level of concerned College/University. If at any stage he/she is found non-eligible for admission to the allotted course, his/her candidature is subject to rejection even if he/she comes through the final stage of admission process or even at a later stage.

IMPORTANT: HAND WRITTEN / TYPED / PHOTOSTAT COPIES / PRINTED APPLICATION FORM / SCREEN PRINTOUT WILL NOT BE ENTERTAINED.

Follow the steps as given in "Instructions to fill up on-line application form" available at the website.

Note the ID and password for further steps. Keep it safe and confidential.

CONDITIONS APPLIED ON APPLICATION FORM AND THE DOCUMENTS REQUIRED AT THE TIME OF JOINING

Print and preserve 2 copies of the application form filled on-line along with the following documents compulsorily with you:

- 1. NEET 2025 Score Card
- 2. Allotment Letter
- 3. Mark sheet(s) of 10+2 (senior school certificate examination) or its equivalent bearing Biology as one of the subjects (if passed in more than one attempt, all mark sheets are required)
- 4. Date of Birth Certificate: 10th class mark sheet / certificate or any other equivalent certificate showing the date of birth
- 5. Mark sheet of secondary examination (10th class)
- 6. Mark sheets of Class 11 bearing Biology as one of the subjects (if passed in more than one attempt, all mark sheets are required)

Note: In case a candidate has passed Class 11th with Biology during COVID time, then he should submit a certificate issued by Principal of the School clearly mentioning all subjects which he has studied in Class 11th.

- 7. Certificate/ Document providing your eligibility as selected by you at the time of filling on-line application form- (I to XI) as given under serial 3 under other eligibility criteria in the information booklet
- 8. Copy of photo ID (driving license / PAN card / Voter ID / Govt. or PSU card / School ID card / 12th class examination admit card / Aadhaar card)
- 9. Valid Caste certificate, sub-category certificate, if applicable
- 10. Domicile certificate, if applicable
- 11. 4 Passport size photo same as affixed on application form
- 12. Valid PwBD certificate issued by 16 centers designated by MCC for NEET 2025, if applicable
- 13. Valid WDP / WPP certificates, if applicable
- 14. Valid EWS certificate, if applicable
- 15. Bond / Bank Guarantee as per the applicable Proforma

Additional documents for candidates applying for NRI seats

16. If the Sponsor NRI/OCI/PIO is currently residing in India, a proof in the form of certificate issued by the Indian embassy in the concerned Country/Ministry of external affairs, Government of India for this purpose is essential along with undertaking in the prescribed **Proforma-3** on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs. 50/- executed by Sponsor NRI/OCI/PIO and duly notarized.

or

If the Sponsor NRI/OCI/PIO is residing outside India, a duly notarized undertaking in the prescribed **Proforma-4** executed by the sponsor and notarized by the Notary Public of the foreign country where the sponsor resides being submitted by the sponsor, it be treated as sufficient as to the factum of the residence of the sponsor. **NRI undertaking must have been issued on or after date of NEET 2025 examination i.e. 04.05.2025.**

- 17. Father/Mother/Guardian shall also submit an undertaking regarding relationship between Sponsor and candidate in **Proforma-5** along with the address of parents and local (Indian) guardian.
- 18. Address proof of parents and local (Indian) guardian

Candidates will be required to submit the print copy of the application form (duly completed in all respects) at the time of reporting at the specified place OR allotted medical / dental college (as per direction given by the Admission Board), failing which their candidature shall be rejected / they will be disqualified without any further correspondence.

In case you have any difficulty while filling on-line application form, send email to Helpline at **rajugneet2025sms@gmail.com**

ELIGIBILITY DECLARATION BY CANDIDATES

Before filling application form candidate must ensure that he/she also has obtained minimum qualifying marks in each subject and passed in theory as well as practical examination individually (Physics, Chemistry and Biology/Biotechnology) and English, and also have qualifying percentile in NEET UG 2025.

Candidate should ensure his/her eligibility etc. and that the declaration made by the candidate in the format of application regarding his/her eligibility is correct in all respects. Candidate will be liable for any legal action and / or punishment as may be deemed fit by the Admission Board in case it is found that he/she has furnished in-correct information or made false declaration regarding the eligibility at any stage or suppressed any information.

9. CHOICE FILLING

The guidelines and requirements for choice filling will be available with publication of seat matrix. Candidates must fill their choices, very carefully, based on the seat matrix and corresponding fee structure.

If a candidate does not submit his/her choice till the specified date and time, he/she will lose chance of participation in the on-line allotment process. The choices are required to be filled very carefully as the choices filled shall be final for on-line allotments for that round only.

It is mandatory to fill fresh choices in each and every round irrespective of whether the candidate was allotted/joined a seat in previous round or not (subject to the candidate is eligible to participate and willing to participate/upgrade in subsequent round). The choices filled by a candidate in previous round shall be scraped off and will not be considered for further rounds.

Note: If a candidate does not fill fresh choices for a round then he/she will not be considered for allotment / upgradation in that round.

Candidates participating in round 2 or round 3 of the counselling may fill the choices also for the virtual vacancies that may arise due to upgradation by a joined candidate of earlier round.

Candidate participating in the counselling process shall be considered on the vacancies available at his/her merit. Any virtual vacancy that may arise after passing over of the merit of a candidate shall not be available to that candidate.

It is clarified that any virtual vacancy that may arise due to upgradation by a joined candidate shall be available only to the candidates on next merit.

If a round 1 allotted and joined candidate does not fill choices for round 2, then he/she will not be considered for upgradation in round 2 (as per his/her merit) and the seat allotted to him/her in round 1 will be considered retained as such.

If a round 1 / round 2 allotted and joined candidate does not fill choices for round 3, then he/she will not be considered for upgradation in round 3 (as per his/her merit) and the seat allotted to him/her in round 1 / round 2 will be considered retained as such.

10. ALLOTMENT OF SEATS

The allotment of seats shall be conducted strictly in accordance with the merit list prepared on the basis of All India Merit in NEET 2025 (of NEET 2025 qualified and State registered candidates), the order of choices / options filled in by the candidates in the application form (Candidates are advised to fill the choices very carefully after referring the Fees displayed at the time of choice filling and also College Information Sheet of the respective college).

All rounds of State NEET UG (Medical/Dental) Counseling 2025 shall be held on-line.

The minimum qualifying percentile as per press release dated 14.06.2025 by National Testing Agency:

Category	Percentile in NEET 2025
GEN, EWS	50th percentile and above (144 marks and above)
GEN PwBD, EWS PwBD	45th percentile and above (127 marks and above)
OBC, MBC	40th percentile and above (113 marks and above)
SC	40th percentile and above (113 marks and above)
ST	40th percentile and above (113 marks and above)
ST-STA	40th percentile and above (113 marks and above)
PwBD of SC/ST/ST-STA/OBC/MBC category	40th percentile and above (113 marks and above)

SELECTION OF STUDENTS

- i. The selection of students to a Medical / Dental College shall be based solely on the All India merit of the candidate through NEET UG 2025.
- ii. To be eligible for MBBS & BDS Admissions 2025, the candidate must have fulfilled the eligibility criteria as mentioned in this booklet.
- iii. The eligible qualified candidates in the NEET UG 2025 will be admitted in the order of merit for the general as well as reserved seats excepting the seats belonging to the category of the sub-clause 'e' of clause-5 (regarding defence/paramilitary wards) in which case it would be priority-cum-merit.

The allotment of seat to a candidate shall remain provisional till verification of original documents/credentials, eligibility and fulfilment of medical fitness criteria, at the allotted college.

A candidates will be deemed to have joined an institution once his/her original documents are submitted, reported physically at the desk of allotted institution at Academic block, SMS Medical College, Jaipur, at the time of reporting and have deposited the requisite one-year tuition fee.

11. CONDITIONS RELATING TO BOND / FEE STRUCTURE

Conditions relating to bond etc. (applicable for Government colleges/Govt. Society Colleges/RUHS CMS)

The candidates selected on Govt. seats (Except Management and NRI Seats) in above medical colleges will have to submit a bond of commitment not to leave the course before completion and to serve the State Government for 2 years after completion of the course, amounting to Rs. 10.0 lakhs (Rupees Ten lakhs).

In consonance with Govt. of Rajasthan letter no. F.7(86) CM-HM-Budget-DME-Acad.-2015-3285 dated 15.07.2021, a candidate joining on management seat in Govt. Society Colleges/RUHS CMS shall be required to submit a bond to the effect that in case he/she leaves the MBBS course before its completion, fees of all remaining semesters of the course shall be payable by him/her.

The candidates selected against NRI seat in above medical colleges will have to submit a bond for fees of the remaining period for depositing on a regular basis. In case he/she leaves the MBBS course before its completion, fees of all remaining semesters of the course shall be payable by him/her.

The candidates selected in <u>RUHS College of Dental Sciences (Govt. Dental College)</u> will have to submit a bond of Rs. 4.0 lakhs (Rupees four lakhs) in favour of Principal of the said college along with Bank Guarantee of Rs. 1.00 lakh. If the candidate leaves the course before its completion, the Bank Guarantee and Bond will be forfeited by the college.

Refer the annexure for **Proforma of the Bond (Proforma – 6).**

Conditions relating to bond / bank guarantee etc. (applicable for private colleges)

At the time of joining (on completion of round 3), all the joined candidates of round 1, round 2 as well as round 3 will have to submit a bond / bank guarantee* (if applicable). For details, refer website of respective private colleges / contact college office.

* Refer the judgment dated 31.05.2021 of Hon'ble Rajasthan High Court at Jodhpur in DBCWP No. 13535/2020. The matter is sub-judice before the Hon'ble Supreme Court in SLP (C) No. 11296/2021.

12. SECURITY AMOUNT (for MBBS/BDS course)

Before choice filling stage, candidates participating for Medical/Dental seats will have to pay refundable security amount as under:

Rs. 50,000/- for UR/EWS, SC/ST/ST-STA/OBC/MBC candidates opting for Govt. Seat (MBBS course) in Government Medical Colleges, Govt. Society Medical Colleges, RUHS CMS, ESIC MC

Rs. 2,00,000/- for candidate opting for Management Seat (MBBS Course) in Govt. Society Colleges.

Rs. 5,00,000/- for candidate opting for NRI Seat (MBBS Course) in Govt. Society Colleges.

Rs. 5,00,000/- for candidates opting for MBBS Course in Private Medical Colleges

Rs. 10,000/- for candidates opting for BDS Course Govt. Dental College (RUHS CDS) or Private Dental Colleges

[Candidates depositing Rs. 2,00,000/- or 5,00,000/- will automatically be eligible to fill choices for Government Medical / Dental Colleges, Govt. Society Medical Colleges, RUHS CMS, RUHS CDS, ESIC MC and Private Dental College].

The Security Deposit will be forfeited if a candidate who has been allotted a seat in the Round 2 or subsequent rounds and does not join the respective institution.

Also, the Security Deposit will be forfeited if the admission gets cancelled due to any reason e.g in case the candidate gives wrong information at the time of registration (application form filling) on the basis of which a seat may be allotted and later cancelled by the Board or fails to produce the required essential documents at the time of joining (within stipulated time).

- 1. If a candidate joins his allotted seat in any round of counselling, his/her security amount will be adjusted in the tuition fee to be deposited for the allotted college.
- The security amount if not forfeited or adjusted in fee, will be refunded after completion of counseling process, to the concerned bank account from which the security amount is deposited.
- 3. A candidate allotted a seat in Round 1 and does not join the allotted college will be eligible for subsequent round without forfeiture of security amount.
- 4. Round 1 joined candidate who has not been up-graded during round 2 counseling or has not participated in round 2 may resign without forfeiture of security amount within two days of declaration of round 2 result, failing which he will be considered as joined candidate for round 2 and rules will apply accordingly.
- 5. A candidate allotted a seat (fresh / upgraded) in round 2 of counseling and does not join the allotted seat, his/her security amount will be forfeited. Such candidate shall be eligible to participate in further rounds of counseling on fresh application (Re-registration) and on depositing security amount again.
- 6. Any candidate who retains his round 1 allotted seat (after two days of declaration of result of 2nd round of counselling) and candidates who join their round 2 allotted seat will not be allowed to resign (including returning of original documents) on or before the last date of admissions as scheduled by MCC/NMC/DCI and the conditions of bond shall be applicable.
- 7. A candidate having joined status on completion of round 2 and willing to participate for upgradation in round 3 will be eligible for participation in Round 3 of the counselling.
- 8. A candidate allotted a seat (fresh / upgraded) in round 3 of counseling and does not join the allotted seat, his/her security amount will be forfeited. Such candidate shall not be eligible to participate in stray vacancy round.
- 9. Candidates having joined status after round 3 will not be allowed to participate in Stray vacancy round.
- 10.A candidate allotted a seat in stray vacancy round does not join the allotted seat **shall be debarred from participating in the State counseling process for next one year**, along with forfeiture of security amount and bond conditions shall be applicable.
- 11. Candidate who joins the course on allotment of round-3 counselling or retains his or her seat (allotted in earlier round) in round-3 or a candidate who joins the course on allotment in stray vacancy round, shall not be allowed to resign the course (including returning of original documents) on or before the last date of admissions as scheduled by MCC/NMC/DCI and conditions of bond shall be applicable.

Note: No candidate can join two colleges/institutes at the same time. At the time of round 2 or 3 of the allotment process, such candidates who have registered for the state counseling and who have joined other college/institute (as on a specified date) through round 2 or 3 of All India counseling or any other counseling and hence as per the directions of Hon'ble Supreme Court shall be in-eligible for allotment in State round 2 or 3 and stray vacancy round.

Stray Vacancy Round: For participation in stray vacancy round, it is mandatory for eligible candidates to get their documents verified and submit all relevant original documents along with a Bond in prescribed format, with the Board. Candidate whose documents are not verified or who does not submit his /her original documents along with bond, will not be allowed to participate in stray vacancy round. Documents of such candidates will be kept by the counselling board after verification. Documents of candidates who do not get any allotment will be returned by the dates notified.

13. JOINING AT THE COLLEGE AFTER COUNSELLING

All candidates allotted a seat through State NEET UG Counselling for MBBS/BDS Course will have to report in-person at Academic Block, SMS Medical College, Jaipur (at the desk of the allotted college) by the notified date and time.

Round 1

The candidates admitted to all medical / dental colleges will have to deposit one year tuition fees of the allotted college (the Security amount will be adjusted in Tuition Fee) only through electronic (on-line) mode in the **bank account**^{*} of Chairman NEET UG Counselling Board 2025, which will be handed over to the allotted college (refer the website for fee details of all participating colleges). Receipt of such electronic transaction duly verified by the bank and original documents, requisite bond will have to be submitted at the time of joining at the desk of the concerned allotted college.

* This Bank account will be mentioned in allotment letter issued to the candidates and will be specific/unique to the concerned candidate only and will be meant for use ONLY by the concerned candidate while depositing the tuition fee. It is to be noted that this bank account no. will be different for each allotted candidate, so a candidate must not share this bank account no. with any other allotted candidate and also must not use bank account no. of other allotted candidate while depositing his/her tuition fee.

Round 2

The candidates admitted to all medical / dental colleges will have to deposit one year tuition fees of the allotted college (the Security amount will be adjusted in Tuition Fee) only through electronic (on-line) mode in the **bank account*** of Chairman NEET UG Counselling Board 2025, which will be handed over to the allotted college (refer the website for fee details of all participating colleges). Receipt of such electronic transaction duly verified by the bank and original documents, requisite bond will have to be submitted at the time of joining at the desk of the concerned allotted college.

^{*} This Bank account will be mentioned in allotment letter issued to the candidates and will be specific/unique to the concerned candidate only and will be meant for use ONLY by the concerned candidate while depositing the tuition fee. It is to be noted that this bank account no. will be different for each allotted candidate, so a candidate must not share this bank account no. with any other allotted candidate and also must not use bank account no. of other allotted candidate while depositing his/her tuition fee.

Round 1 allotted and joined candidates will be considered for upgradation in round 2. For this upgradation, a round 1 allotted and joined candidate is mandatorily required to fill choices for round 2. In case he/she is allotted a different seat in round 2, his/her seat allotted (and joined) in the round 1 will automatically be vacated (and will be available for allottment to other candidates) and such a candidate will be required to join at the seat allotted during round 2).

Note: Original documents and Fee deposited in round-1 of the upgraded candidates shall be transferred directly to the upgraded college and will not be handed over to the candidate.

Round 3

The candidates admitted to all medical / dental colleges will have to deposit one year tuition fees of the allotted college (the Security amount will be adjusted in Tuition Fee) only through electronic (on-line) mode in the **bank account*** of Chairman NEET UG Counselling Board 2025, which will be handed over to the allotted college (refer the website for fee details of all participating colleges). Receipt of such electronic transaction duly verified by the bank and original documents, requisite bond will have to be submitted at the time of joining at the desk of the concerned allotted college.

Candidates having joined status in round 2 will be considered for upgradation in round 3. For this upgradation, a candidate is mandatorily required to fill choices for round 3. In case he/she is allotted a different seat in round 3, his/her seat allotted (and joined) in the earlier round will automatically be vacated (and will be available for allotment to other candidates) and such a candidate will be required to join at the seat allotted during round 3.

The candidates who retain round 1 / round 2 allotted seat in round 3 of counseling will have to submit fees and complete other formalities as per guidelines given in the respective college website by the last date of joining of third counseling.

Note: Original documents and Fee deposited in earlier round of the upgraded candidates shall be transferred directly to the upgraded college and will not be handed over to the candidate.

^{*} This Bank account will be mentioned in allotment letter issued to the candidates and will be specific/unique to the concerned candidate only and will be meant for use ONLY by the concerned candidate while depositing the tuition fee. It is to be noted that this bank account no. will be different for each allotted candidate, so a candidate must not share this bank account no. with any other allotted candidate and also must not use bank account no. of other allotted candidate while depositing his/her tuition fee.

Stray Vacancy Round

The candidates who get allotment will have to deposit one year tuition fees in the **bank account*** of Chairman of NEET PG Counseling/admission Board only through electronic (on-line) mode. Candidate will then have to deposit the proof of on-line deposition of fee along with all original documents and requisite bond to the representative of allotted college (please refer to respective college website). The bank account details of counselling board for online fee deposition will be made available on the allotment letter of the individual.

* This Bank account will be mentioned in allotment letter issued to the candidates and will be specific/unique to the concerned candidate only and will be meant for use ONLY by the concerned candidate while depositing the tuition fee. It is to be noted that this bank account no. will be different for each allotted candidate, so a candidate must not share this bank account no. with any other allotted candidate and also must not use bank account no. of other allotted candidate while depositing his/her tuition fee.

The candidates will also have to submit other fees / charges and complete other formalities as per guidelines given in the respective college website at the allotted college, by the date and time notified.

Important (for all rounds)

Each candidate shall join the allotted college and course within the time as mentioned in the allotment letter issued on-line. There is no provision for accepting any request of extension for joining date under any circumstances. The allotment made will be **firm and final.** Change of college/course from one place to another is not permitted. Therefore, request for the same would not be entertained by the Admission Board after the allotment.

The selected candidates should bring all the requisite documents in original and also submit an undertaking in **Proforma-7** that the **submitted documents are in original** along with one set of self-attested copies of documents, at the time of joining at the allotted college, failing which their admission shall stand cancelled. These original documents may be kept with the institution till completion of the course.

The selected candidates will be required to undergo medical examination at the allotted institution on the notified date(s).

If any candidate is not able to report for Medical Examination at the Institution on the notified date on medical grounds or due to some other circumstances beyond his/her control and his/her parent/guardian comes in person on his/her behalf for verification of the original certificates to the college he/she will be considered for provisional admission. His / Her formal admission will be confirmed only when he/she is found medically fit and fulfills other requirements as per the dates notified.

Candidates who fail to attend medical examination or found **medically unfit will be** disqualified for admission.

The academic session will commence from 01.09.2025.

If a candidate is pursuing study or admitted in an Institution (other than the institution allotted through this Board) and gets allotment through this Board then he/she must present the **accepted resignation/relieving letter** from the institution he/ she is pursing studies at present, at the time of joining at the desk of the allotted college. Failure to do so will result in disqualification for admission.

A candidate <u>without Original certificates / documents</u> shall not be allowed to take admission at the allotted college under any circumstances. A candidate who has already been admitted in MBBS/BDS course and has deposited his / her certificates in any medical/dental college/ institute / university and participates in counseling (allotment process) and at the time of reporting appears with a certificate stating that "his/her original certificates are deposited with the medical/dental college/ institute / university" (except the college allotted through NEET-UG counseling 2025 of Rajasthan state process), will <u>NOT</u> be allowed to take admission at the allotted college.

The colleges shall be provided the list of candidates allotted. The colleges shall verify the credentials of reporting candidates as per this list and check the documents and other required certificates with originals.

The admissions shall be treated as provisional subject to the final decision of any pending case(s) in any court of law, if applicable to these admissions. Further, the provisional status of admission shall stand cleared only after enrolment by the concerned University.

The non-viewing of the websites about allotment information by the candidate shall not be accepted as a ground for non-joining by the scheduled time and date. The candidate's allotment will stand automatically cancelled if he/she does not join IN PERSON at the allotted college as per the notified schedule.

IMPERSONATION

If at any stage, it is found that any candidate has indulged in any case of impersonation i.e. not matching the biometric/ photograph/ signature/ videography/ documents of the candidate etc. he/she will be handed over to the Police and the cases will be dealt as per the Indian Penal Code. Such candidates will be debarred permanently from taking MBBS/BDS Admissions in Future.

The jurisdiction for legal cases arising out of Rajasthan MBBS & BDS Admissions 2025 shall be High Court of Rajasthan.

The decision of the Admission Board in all aspects and all respects pertaining to the application and its acceptance or rejection as the case may be, conducting of counseling and at all consequent stages culminating in the admission or otherwise of any candidate shall be final in all respects and binding on all concerned.

The admission board reserves its right to alter and modify time and conditions laid down in the notification, information booklet for conducting the various stages up to the admission, duly intimating details thereof on the website, as warranted by any unforeseen circumstances arising during the course of this process, or as deemed necessary by the admission board at any stage.

14. ABBREVIATIONS

EWS	Economically Weaker Sections
MBC	More Backward Class
NRI	Non Resident of India
OBC	Other Backward Class
OCI	Overseas Citizen of India
PwBD/PwD	Person with benchmarked disabilities under the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 and in accordance with the provisions of Graduate Medical Education Regulation, 1997 of MCI.
PIO	Person of Indian origin
PM	Para military personnel
SC	Scheduled Caste
ST	Scheduled Tribe
ST-STA	Scheduled Tribe - Scheduled Tribal Area

15. LIST OF PROFORMA AND ANNEXURES

PROFORMA - 1

Eligibility certificate (defence personnel)

PROFORMA – 2

Eligibility certificate (para-military personnel)

PROFORMA - 3

Proforma certificate by parents, guardian of NRI candidates

PROFORMA - 4 Proforma NRI undertaking

PROFORMA - 5

Proforma Relationship tree (NRI)

PROFORMA - 6

Bond proforma

PROFORMA - 7

Undertaking for submitting original documents

PROFORMA - A

Defence / para military personnel of Rajasthan origin

PROFORMA – B

Defence / para military personnel not of Rajasthan origin but serving in Rajasthan

Annexure 1: Interim Guidelines no. NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025, dated 19.07.2025 issued by National Medical Commission regarding admission of students with "Benchmarked Disabilities" under the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 with respect to admission in MBBS Course.

Annexure - 1A

Designated Disability Certification Centers issuing the certificate as per NMC norms

Annexure 2: NRI definition - Order no. F.5(968)DME/LC/2018/1997 dated 29.04.2019 of Government of Rajasthan

16. DISCLAIMER

निर्देश पुस्तिका में दिए गए विभिन्न प्राक्धान / दिशा—निर्देश अभ्यर्थियों की सुविधा के लिए उद्धृत किये गए हैं। अधिकृत प्राक्धान / दिशा—निर्देश के लिए अभ्यर्थियों से अपेक्षा की जाती है कि वे सम्बंधित अधिनियम / विनियम / नियम / न्याय निर्णय को देखें।

The apex court drew guidelines for the management of all educational institutions to follow. Among them:

Educational institutions should take anti-ragging measures right from the time of advertisement for admissions. The prospectus, the form for admission and/or any other literature issued to aspirants for admission must clearly mention that ragging is banned in the institution and anyone indulging in it is likely to be punished appropriately which may include expulsion from the institution, suspension from the institution or classes for a limited period or fine with a public applogy.

The punishment may also take the shape of: (i) withholding scholarships or other benefits (ii) debarring from representation in events (iii) withholding results (iv) suspension or expulsion from hostel or mess. If there be any legislation governing ragging or any provisions in statute/ordinance, it should be brought to the notice of the students/parents seeking admissions. A printed leaflet detailing when and to whom a victim may turn for information, help and guidance for various purposes, keeping in view the needs of new entrants, along with their addresses and telephone numbers should be given to fresher at the time of admissions so that they need not to look to seniors for help in such matters.

Proforma 1

ELIGIBILITY CERTIFICATE (Defence Personnel)

	ıghter/widow/ R n Indian Natic	that Mr./Miss/Mrs wife of		SON		
		birth as recorded in the service tificate is		Passport size photograph of the child to be attested by CO/		
The	e above named	d individual: -		OC Unit/ ZSB/ RSB		
	Priority-I: Widows	s/Wards of Defence personnel killed in action.				
	,	of disabled in action and boarded out from service				
	Priority-III: Widow attributable to mil	ws/Wards of Defence personnel who died while inservi- litary service.	ce with death			
	Priority-IV: Wards	s of disabled in service and boarded out with disability at	tributable tomilitary service.			
	Priority-V: Wards	of Ex-Servicemen and serving personnel who are in rece	eipt of GallantryAwards:-			
	Priority-VI: Wards	s of Ex-Servicemen.				
	Priority-VII: Wives	s of:				
	i.	Defence personnel disabled in action and boarded	out from service.			
	ii.	Defence personnel disabled in service and boarded service.	out with disability attributab	leto military		
	iii. Ex-servicemen and serving personnel who are in receipt of Gallantry Award.					
		ds of Serving Personnel. es of Serving Personnel.				
No.	Rank .	Son/Daugh	is e			
No Nor	Rank . mination as a (is e stry of Defence qu			
No Nor adn	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority	is e stry of Defence qu			
No Nor adn	Rank . mination as a (nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority	is e stry of Defence qu	ota for		
No Nor adn	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu	ota for		
No Nor adn	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority	is e stry of Defence qu	ota for		
No Nor adn File No Dated Stamp	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu 	ota for / OIC Record		
No Nor adn File No Dated Stamp	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu	ota for / OIC Record		
No Nor adn File No Dated Stamp	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu 	ota for / OIC Record		
No Nor adn File No Dated Stamp	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu 	ota for / OIC Record		
No Nor adn File No Dated Stamp Dated	Rank . mination as a o nission in Med	Govt. of India nominee under Minis Govt. of India nominee under Minis lical/Dental Colleges in Priority-	is e stry of Defence qu ZSB / CO/ OC Unit, Director	OTA for / OIC Record		

Proforma 2

ELIGIBILITY CERTIFICATE

(Para-Military Personnel)

1.	This is to certify that Mr./Miss/Mrs	is	the	son/
	daughter/widow/ wife of			
	No Rank Name			
	is an Indian National.			Pass

- 2. His/Her date of birth as recorded in the service document and Matriculation certificate is
- 3. The above named individual: -
 - Priority-I : Wards/ Widows/Wives of those killed in action.

Priority-II : Wards//Widows/Wives of those permanently disabled in action and boarded out from service.
Priority-III : All serving and retired personnels wards.

File No:	
Dated:	CO Unit/ HQ
Stamp	
<u>COUNTERSIGNE</u>	D
Dated	
Dated	Representative of respective
	CAPF HQ on behalf of Ministry of Home Affairs
Stamp	
<u>_</u>	
-	

Note:

For serving personnel (Under Priority III). Eligibility certificate to be signed by CO Unit / HQ

Passport size photograph of the child to be attested by CO Unit/ HQ

(To be filled by NRI/OCI/PIO visiting India and having a valid certificate/ID issued by Ministry of External Affairs/Indian Embassy in the concerned Country)

The following is to be printed / typed / photocopied and then duly filled -on Rs.50/- Non Judicial Indian Stamp paper and duly notarized

NRI Undertaking

Ι,	, solemnly affirm that
I am father / mother / guardian (relati	on with ward)
of Mr. / Ms	·
I am a bonafide Non Resident Indian (citizen) / OCI / PIO of
(country) fo	or years.
I have looked after my son / daughter	/ ward
(name of candidate) for y	/ears.
	er conduct and for maintenance of discipline penses including tuition fees during his / her
, ,	ement and information furnished by my son / (name of candidate) in the closed enclosures hitherto are true.
	ned therein is found to be untrue in material prosecution and may be removed from the
Place:	Signature of (NRI/ OCI /PIO) Father/Mother/Guardian
Date:	Address:

(To be filled by NRI/OCI/PIO residing outside India)

<u>The following is to be printed / typed / photocopied and then duly filled --</u> <u>on Foreign Country Stamp paper / equivalent paper of the NRI country and duly notarized</u> <u>by notary of foreign country.</u>

NRI Undertaking

I,	, solemnly affirm that
I am father / mother / guardian	(relation with ward)
of Mr. / Ms	
I am a bonafide Non Resident Ir	ndian (citizen) / OCI / PIO of
(cour	ntry) for years.
I have looked after my son / da	ughter / ward
(name of candidate) for	years.
	r his/her conduct and for maintenance of discipline ner expenses including tuition fees during his / her
daughter / ward	e statement and information furnished by my son / (name of candidate) in the he enclosed enclosures hitherto are true.
	furnished therein is found to be untrue in material iminal prosecution and may be removed from the
Place:	Signature of (NRI/ OCI /PIO) Father/Mother/Guardian
Date:	Address:

UNDERTAKING OF PARENT FOR FAMILY RELATIONSHIP

(To be filled by parents / guardians of the candidates who are submitting Proforma 6 or Proforma 7)

The following should be notarized / registered in Rs. 50/- Indian Stamp paper

I,_____ age _____ years, residing at ______

occupation ______ do hereby solemnly state on affirmation as under:-

Mr./Mrs./Ms. ______ (name of sponsor) is my

_____(relation) and his/her personal details are given below:

1	Full Name of Sponsor	
2	Age	
3	Present Address	
4	Occupation / Designation	
5	Name of the Company / Organization	
6	Office Address	

For that I have written this affidavit for showing my family tree/chart, the details of which are as below

Family Tree

It is submitted that the information stated above is correct to the best of my knowledge and also the documents, information and evidence submitted by me in this respect. In case, the information given is found incorrect and/or in case any illegality is caused on granting this admission and the same is brought to the notice of the Admission Board at latter point of time, I will be fully responsible for any adverse effect of the same. It will be open for the competent Authority to take appropriate action as deemed fit in this regard.

Hence the information stated above is correct to the best of my knowledge and belief.

Signature and Name of Parents / Guardian

Dated this_____ day of____(Year)

Before me

Proforma 6 <u>SERVICE BOND / UNDERTAKING FOR ALL INDIA QUOTA & STATE QUOTA UNDER GRADUATE</u> <u>MEDICAL STUDENTS</u>

(EFFECTIVE FROM SessionMBBS)

(STAMP PAPER VALUE NOT LESS THAN Rs. 500/-)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS THAT WE

Mr/Ms/Mrs	(Name	of	Student)	age	
D/o,S/o		•••	Residing	at	
			at pres	ent MB	BS student
in (Subject)		(here	in after call	ed the o	bligor) and
Shri Residing .					
(here in after called surety) do hereby jointly and severally bind ourse	lves and c	ur res	pective heir	s, in exe	ecution and
administrations to pay the Govt. of Rajasthan (herein after calle	d the Go	vernm	ent) on de	mand t	he sum of
Rs.10,00,000/- (Rupees Ten lacs only) together with interest thereon	from the c	late of	demand at	Govt. ra	ates for the
time being in force of Government loans, AND TOGETHER with	all costs	betwe	en attorney	and cli	ent and all
charges and expenses that shall or may have been incurred by the Gov	ernment.				

- 1- Candidates who are selecting Government Medical Colleges/Government Society Medical College/RUHS College of Medical Science seats for the (MBBS) Under graduate course shall not resign the course before the completion.
- 2- Obligor who is selecting Government Medical Colleges/Government Society Medical College/RUHS College of Medical Science for the Under graduate courses shall, after completion of the course, serve the Government for a period of two years at such remuneration as may be prescribed by the Government from time to time. During the tenure of two years the Obligor may be required to serve different type of posts/seats.
- 3- The Obligor shall deposit all original certificates at the time of admission and these original certificates shall be retained by the concerned College/Institution till the discharging of the conditions of this Bond/Undertaking.
- 4- That in case the Obligor fails to fulfill the above conditions, the Obligor and surety shall be jointly and severally liable to pay Rs.10,00,000/- (in words Ten lacs) together with interest and other expenses, as per this Bond / Undertaking and the Government may, without prejudice to any other rights and remedies of the Government, recover the same from the Obligor and/or either of the Surety jointly and severally as arrears of land revenue.

> Signature of the MBBS Student Address with Mobile No.

Signature & Address of the Surety Name & Mobile No.

1. Witness Signature Name & Address

2. Witness Signature Name & Address

(To be filled by all candidates who have been allotted a seat)

Undertaking				
I	, age	years,		
S/o,D/o	hereb	by undertake that:		
1. Ih	nave got allotment for admission on MBBS/BDS course	e in the college		
2. Fo	r admission, I have deposited my documents in origir	nal, as required.		
3. All	the documents are in original and are not forged/pho	oto copy/printed copy.		
CO	any document is not found original or is found forged py, I will be responsible for cancellation of my admiss may be taken by the appropriate authority.			
Signature	e of the candidate			
Name:				
Applicatio	on no.:			

Signature of the Father / Mother / Guardian

(Note: If the student is below the age of 18, this undertaking shall also be signed by the father/mother/guardian of the candidate).

FOR DEFENCE / PARA MILITARY PERSONNEL OF RAJASTHAN ORIGIN

I certify that Shri/Kumari		is a natural
Son/Daughter of Shri/Shrimati		and his/her
Father/Mother is serving/retired pe	ermanent employee in Defence / Para Military For	ce and he/she is of
Rajasthan origin and the home tow	vn as given by him/her at the time of his/her entry	into
service is	town	Dist
state		

Date. Place

Signature of the Employer (with Official Seal)

REGARDING DEFENCE / PARA MILITARY PERSONNEL NOT OF RAJASTHAN ORIGIN BUT SERVING IN RAJASTHAN

I certify that Shri/Kumari		is a natural
Son/Daughter of Shri/Shrima	ti	and his/her
Father/Mother is serving emp	loyee of Defence /Para Military Forces. He has been in the	e service for the
last	years and is working on the post of	since
	in this unit and is posted in Rajasthan from	and is
continuing in Rajasth	an at present.	

Date. Place

Signature of the Employer (with Official Seal)

Annexure 1

राष्ट्रीय चिकित्सा आयोग National Medical Commission (Undergraduate Medical Education Board)

File No.: NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025

Date: 19.07.2025

PUBLIC NOTICE

In alignment with the Hon'ble Supreme Court's judgment in *OmRathod vs. Union of India* and related rulings, the National Medical Commission established an expert committee to reassess AppendixH-1 of the 2019 Disability Guidelines (originally issued by the Medical Council of India on 13 May 2019). The objective is to ensure that the Appendix aligns with the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016, and the Notification of Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment dated 12March2024 concerning updated disability assessment standards.

2. After thorough consultations, the Interim Guidelines outlining the assessment method for admitting PwBD candidates to the MBBS course have been framed and are made implementable for the admissions in academic year 2025–26.

3. As per the Interim Guidelines, the following is the procedure for admission in MBBS Course in Academic Year 2025-26:

- PwBD candidates must submit:
 - A valid UDID card issued by a designated medical authority under Ministry of Social Justice (MoSJE).
 - Self-Certified Affidavits in the format provided under Schedule -I.
 - The candidate will have to report to the designated medical board (16 designated medical boards) for verification of their self-certified affidavit.
- 4. The Designated Medical Boards are responsible for

verifying candidate's self-certified affidavits and evaluating their functional abilities. Detailed assessment procedures for these boards are set forth in the Interim Guidelines.

5. In view of the above, the candidates applying under PwBD category are advised to visit Intra MCC portal for detailed instructions.

Dr. Raghav Langer Secretary, NMC

Enclosures:

Interim Guidelines on assessment method for grant of admission in MBBS Course to PwBD Candidates for Ay 2025-26 along with Schedule-I containing self -certified affidavits दूरभाष/Phone : 25367033, 25367035, 25367036 फेक्स/Fax : 0091-11-25367024

पॉकेट -14, सेक्टर-8, द्वारका, फेस-1, नईदिल्ली-77 Pocket- 14, Sector- 8, Dwarka, Phase - 1, New Delhi-77

राष्ट्रीयआयुर्विज्ञानआयोग National Medical Commission

No. NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025

Dated: 18.07.2025

To

Dr. B. Srinivas, Deputy Director General (Medical Education), Medical Counselling Committee, Directorate General of Health Services (DGHS), Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India, New Delhi.

Reference: NMC's D.O. No. NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025 dated 09.07.2025.

Subject: Interim Guidelines on assessment method for granting admission in MBBS Course for PwBD Candidates for A.Y. 2025-26.

Sir,

has reference to the previous communication of NMC vide D.O. No. This NMC/UGMEB/PwBD/2025 dated 09.07.2025 regarding compliance with the directions passed by the Hon'ble Supreme Court of India vide Judgment dated 25.10.2024 in SLP (C) No. 21942 of 2024 titled as Om Rathod vs. Union of India & Ors. and connected matters. Kindly find enclosed herewith the interim guidelines as approved by the Chairman, NMC for admission to PwBD in MBBS Course for Academic Year 2025-26.

(Dr. Raghav Langer),

Secretary

Copy to:

1. Additional Secretary, (Medical Education), MoHFW, Nirman Bhawan, New Delhi-110001.

2. PPS to Chairman, NMC

INTERIM GUIDELINES ON ASSESSMENT METHOD FOR GRANTING ADMISSION IN MBBS COURSE TO PWBD CANDIDATES FOR AY 2025–26

PREAMBLE:

In pursuit of equitable and inclusive medical education, the National Medical Commission (NMC) remains steadfast in its commitment to ensuring fair access to medical courses for all eligible candidates, including Persons with Disabilities (PwD). In alignment with the provisions of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016, and the Graduate Medical Education Regulations, this interim report outlines the foundational framework and preparatory measures for facilitating the admission of PwBD candidates in MBBS Course.

This report serves as a step towards strengthening existing mechanisms, identifying challenges, and proposing recommendations for creating an enabling environment that upholds the principles of dignity, non-discrimination, and equal opportunity. It focuses on key aspects such as assessment of disability, eligibility criteria, reasonable accommodations, accessibility standards, and institutional readiness.

The NMC acknowledges the valuable contribution of a diverse medical workforce and envisions a system where every aspiring student, irrespective of physical or cognitive ability, is empowered to pursue a career in medicine and serve society with competence and compassion.

1. Introduction

In alignment with the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (RPwD) Act, 2016, and subsequent notifications, particularly the directive issued by the Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment (MoSJE) on 12.03.2024, which underscores the principles of inclusive education and reasonable accommodation, and the landmark judgment of the Hon'ble Supreme Court dated 25.10.2024 in Om Rathod vs Union of India & Others (SLP (C) No. 21942 of 2024), a significant shift has been initiated in the national approach toward disability inclusion in higher education.

2. Functional Competency Approach

These legal and policy developments collectively emphasize the prioritization of **functional competency** over rigid **percentage-based disability thresholds**. In response, the **National Medical Commission (NMC)** has undertaken proactive measures to ease challenges faced by PwBD candidates, ensuring a fair and inclusive medical education environment. This includes facilitating reasonable accommodations, revisiting eligibility norms, and adopting evaluation criteria focused on individual capabilities.

3. Deliberations and Guideline Development

۴

Extensive deliberations were held in various meetings of the NMC, engaging a committee of medical experts. A consensus emerged to develop a **comprehensive guideline** focused on functional ability and reasonable accommodation to enable the fair inclusion of PwBD candidates in the **MBBS program**, without subjecting them to undue hardship or exclusion.

This initiative is aimed at reinforcing existing systems, identifying practical challenges, and formulating evidence-based recommendations to build an enabling environment grounded in the principles of dignity, non-discrimination, and equal opportunity. It will focus on critical areas including disability assessment, eligibility criteria, and provision of reasonable accommodations, accessibility standards, and institutional preparedness

4. Interim Admission Approach for AY 2025-26

Defining essential competencies for each type of disability involves a very complex process which is multi-dimensional & dynamic. Assistive devices & medical technologies are also rapidly advancing & evolving. Striking a balance between inclusion and the imperatives of patient safety and clinical competence in medical education and practice is of paramount importance.

Pertinent to mention that Post Graduate medical courses shall require specialty specific deliberations, as the required competencies and skills may vary over a wider range and therefore additional consultations with medical experts/ beneficiaries/ stakeholders are needed.

In view of aforesaid facts, final guidelines after following all procedural aspects and further consultations, shall be notified & implemented from subsequent Academic Years. However, the admission process for PwBD candidates for AY 2025–26 must continue uninterrupted. Accordingly, the group of medical experts under the committee duly constituted by NMC (under the chairmanship of Dr. Achal Gulati), have unanimously reached to a conclusion to adopt interim guidelines for admissions in AY 2025–26.

5. Functional Assessment of Disabilities

The previously mandated arithmetic **threshold** shall be no longer applicable. Instead, emphasis will be placed on assessing a candidate's **functional ability** to meet the academic and clinical demands of the MBBS course.

6. Mandatory Use of UDID Portal

As per Gazette Notification S.O. 1736(E) dated 05.05.2021, issued by the Department of Empowerment of Persons with Disabilities (DEPwD), all disability certificates and UDID cards must be issued via the UDID online portal, effective June 1, 2021.

Accordingly, the UDID card has been established as a mandatory document for persons with disabilities. In this context, it may be regarded as an essential and authoritative proof for evaluating the eligibility of meritorious NEET UG candidates under the disability category..

7. Evaluation Framework Based on MoSJE Guidelines

Further in view of the paramount importance of patient safety and clinical competence, the assessment of candidates with disabilities may be conducted in accordance with the recently notified guidelines dated 12.03.2024 issued by the Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment (MoSJE). These guidelines provide a structured and uniform framework to ensure that the evaluation of disability is both comprehensive and consistent with the responsibilities inherent to medical practice.

8. Institutional Responsibilities under the RPwD Act

The medical colleges as per the recommendations prescribed under RPwD Act, 2016, shall make maximum efforts in accommodating and facilitating the candidates with disabilities:

• Non-Discrimination in Admission and Education (Section 16):

Institutions must ensure that no student with a disability is denied admission on the grounds of disability and must provide an inclusive education system at all levels.

Infrastructure Accessibility (Section 45):

Institutions must ensure barrier-free access to buildings, classrooms, libraries, laboratories, hostels, and other facilities as per the standards notified by the Government of India.

Sensitization and Capacity Building:

Colleges are encouraged to conduct awareness and sensitization programs for faculty, staff, and students to promote an inclusive environment and reduce attitudinal barriers.

Nodal Officer for Disability Affairs:

Institutions are advised to appoint a dedicated Nodal Officer or establish a Disability Cell to address the concerns and support needs of students with disabilities.

Grievance Redressal Mechanism:

An accessible and responsive grievance redressal system must be in place to address complaints related to discrimination or lack of accommodation.

9. Decision Taken

The expert panel **unanimously agreed** on the following for MBBS admissions under the PwBD category for AY 2025-26:

- PwBD candidates must submit:
 - A valid UDID card issued by a designated medical authority under MoSJE.
 - Self-Certified affidavits in the format provided under Schedule -I.
 - The candidate will have to approach the designated medical board for verification of their self-certified affidavit.
- Designated Medical Boards (16 designated medical boards) are required to undertake following duties:
 - The competencies mentioned in the appendix under Schedule-I are basic & mandatory. The candidates, to the satisfaction of the designated medical board, may demonstrate the competencies that have been declared by him/her. If the board finds the declared competencies unsubstantiated based on the candidate's performance, it must issue a reasoned decision declaring him/her ineligible to pursue medical course.
 - If the candidate while self-declaring the essential competencies mentions one or more competencies in negative or is not able to demonstrate one or more of the listed essential competencies, the board shall see if he/she is able to compensate such deficits, by other alternative functionalities; and may take a holistic view regarding his capability to pursue MBBS course.
 - The designated medical boards may utilize standardized tests and tools to evaluate the abilities of the candidates, as per their declaration, instead of focusing on the disabilities.
 - All decisions of the designated medical board(s) shall be in the form speaking orders.

Admissions will be processed by the **counseling authority**, based on **NEET 2025 scores**, institutional preferences, and verification of required documents by the concerned designated medical board(s). Medical colleges will provide accommodations accordingly.

laglar/ 25

SCHEDULE-I

- APPENDIX- A SELF CERTIFICATION FORM- GENERAL
- APPENDIX- B AFFIDAVIT FOR DECLARING THE HEARING IMPAIRMENT
- APPENDIX -C AFFIDAVIT FOR DECLARING THE LOCOMOTOR DISABILITY (UPPER LIMB EXTREMITY)
- **APPENDIX-D** AFFIDAVIT FOR DECLARING THE LOCOMOTOR DIABILITY (LOWER LIMB EXTREMITY)
- APPENDIX-E AFFIDAVIT FOR DECLARATION BY A PERSON WITH MENTAL ILLNESS/ SLD/ ASD
- APPENDIX-F AFFIDAVIT FOR DECLARATION BY A PERSON WITH VISUAL DISABILITY

·

APPENDIX-A

Self-Certification Affidavit (To be filled by all applicants applying under PwBD Category)
Name of Candidate:
NEET Roll No.:
NEET Score:
UDID No.:
Disability Type:
 Locomotor
○ Hearing
 Visual
 Cognitive/SLD/
 *Others :(Please specify)
Disability Percentage as per [UDID card):%
Assistive Devices Used (If any):

Essential Functional Competencies:

Competency Area	Description	Candidate Declaration (✔/ ¥)
A. Communication	I can communicate clearly and empathetically with people using assistive devices.	
B. Hearing	 I can hear and respond to speech in both quiet and noisy environments, with or without hearing aids or cochlear implants. I undertake to fulfill the eligibility criteria set under Form Appendix -B 	
C.Dominant Hand Functionality	I can write and hold instruments using my dominant or aided hand.	

	 I undertake to fulfill the eligibility criteria set under Appendix –C and D 	
D.Understanding/Communication	 I can follow and comprehend medical terminology and maintain social interaction. I undertake to fulfill the eligibility set under Form Appendix -E 	
E. Vision	 My vision improves to the percentage lower than 40% I can perform with the help of Low vision Aid I undertake to fulfill the eligibility criteria set under Form Appendix -F 	

- 2. I hereby affirm that I possess the essential competencies and am capable of successfully undertaking the MBBS course.
- 3. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:_____

Date: Place: Notarized by:

*Note: Persons with benchmark disabilities other than Locomotor/Visual/ Hearing/SLD/ASD/Mental Illness will have to submit the self-certified affidavit at Appendix-A only (eg.: Blood disorders - Haemophilia, Thalassemia and Sickle cell disease Chronic Neurological Conditions etc.)

APPENDIX-B

AFFIDAVIT

(HEARING IMPAIRMENT)

I,	, aged	years, son/daughter of	, resident of
	, holdin	ng a valid UDID Card No	issued by
	on	, do hereby solemnly affirm and	declare as follows:

I have hearing loss in:

□Right Ear

□Left Ear

□Both Ears

□Neither

2. I use:

□Prescribed Hearing Aid

Cochlear Implant

□None

3. I declare as under:

Sl. No.	Functional Ability regarding following Activities declared	Candidate Declaration (1/ X)
1.	Communicate effectively using the above-mentioned assistive devices.	
2.	Engage in a conversation in a quiet and noisy environment.	
3.	Understand and respond to verbal instructions.	
4.	Carry out phone conversations.	

4. I hereby affirm that I possess the essential competencies and am capable of successfully undertaking the MBBS course.

5. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:

Date: _____ Place: _____ Notarized by:

APPENDIX-C

AFFIDAVIT

(LOCOMOTOR DISABILITY) {UPPER EXTREMITY- COORDINATED ACTIVITY}

[,		, aged years, son/daughter of	, resident of
		, holding a valid UDID Card No on, do hereby solemnly affirm and declare as	issued by
		on, do hereby solemnly affirm and declare as	follows:
2.	I d	leclare that I am suffering from Disability.	
3.	Th	e condition causing this disability is diagnosed as	
4.		m using/not using any assistive device/artificial limb etc.	6 3.
5.	Ide	eclare my functional ability in performing the basic Coordinated Activities as	below:
Sl. N	lo.	Functional Ability regarding following Activitiesdeclared	Candidate Declaration
			(✔/ X)
1.		Can you lift overhead objects and place them at the same place?	
2.		Can you touch tip of the nose with the tip of a finger?	
3.		Can you eat by yourself?	
4.		Can you groom, comb and plate by yourself?	
5.		Can you put on a shirt/kurta/upper garment on your own?	
6.		Can you clean yourself after toileting (Act of Ablution)?	
7.		Can you Drink water holding a Glass/tumbler?	
8.		Can you button/unbutton your clothes?	
9.		Can you put on trousers/pant/lower garment/Tie Nara, Dhoti, using the	
		Zip as the case may be?	
10.		Can you hold a Pen/Pencil and write?	

6. I hereby affirm that I possess the essential competencies and am capable of successfully undertaking the MBBS course.

7. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:

Date: ______ Place: ______

Notarized by:

APPENDIX-D

AFFIDAVIT

(LOCOMOTOR DISABILITY) {LOWER EXTREMITY- STABILITY COMPONENTS}

I,	, aged	years, son/daughter of	, resident of
	, holdin	g a valid UDID Card No	issued by
	on	, do hereby solemnly affirm and	declare as follows:

2. I declare that I am suffering from _____ Disability.

3. The condition causing this disability is diagnosed as

4. I am using/not using any assistive device/artificial limb etc.

5. I declare my ability to perform the following functions as below:

Sl. No.	Functional Ability regarding following Activities declared	Candidate Declaration (V/X)
1.	Can you bear weight and stand on both legs?	
2.	Can you bear weight and stand on your affected leg?	
3.	Can you walk on plain surfaces?	
4.	Can you sit on a chair by yourself?	
5.	Can you climb up stairs on your own?	
6.	Can you go downstairs on your own?	
7.	Can you take turn to the right and left side?	

6. I hereby affirm that I possess the essential competencies and am capable of successfully undertaking the MBBS course.

7. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:

Date:	
Place:	

Notarized by:

APPENDIX-E

AFFIDAVIT

(MENTAL ILLNESS/SPEECH DISORDERS/SPECIFIC LEARNING DISORDER/AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER)

I, _____, aged ____ years, son/daughter of _____, resident of _____, holding a valid UDID Card No. _____ issued by _____ on _____, do hereby solemnly affirm and declare as follows:

2. I declare that I am suffering from _____ Disability.

3. The condition causing this disability is diagnosed as

- 4. I am using/not using any assistive device/artificial limb etc.
- 5. I declare my ability to perform the following functions as below:

SL. NO.	Description	Candidate Declaration (🖌 🗶)
1.	I can communicate clearly and empathetically with people	
2.	I can listen and respond to speech in both quiet and noisy environments.	
3.	I can follow instructions, comprehend required medical terminology, and maintain social interaction	
4.	I can understand and respond to verbal instructions and can carry out phone conversations.	

6. I hereby affirm that I possess the essential competencies and am capable of successfully undertaking the MBBS course.

7. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:

Date: ______ Place:

Notarized by:

APPENDIX-F

AFFIDAVIT

(VISUAL IMPAIRMENT)

l,age	d,	}	/ears,	son/daug	ghter c	of	,	resident	of
	, holdin	g a	valid	I UDID	Card	No.		_issued	by
or	l			, do h	ereby so	olemnly	y affirm and declare a	as follows	:

- 1. I have Visual Impairment in:
 - o Left Eye
 - o Right Eye
 - o Both Eye
 - o Neither
- 2. I am using Low Vision Aid(s) _____.
- 3. With the use of Low Vision Aid, I declare the fulfillment of following criteria:

SL. NO.	ALL MANDATORY CRITERIAS FULFILLED WITH THE LOW VISION AID	Candidate Declaration (🖌 🎗
1.	Best corrected visual acuity improves such that the visual disability becomes less than 40%	
2.	The field of vision is > 40 degree in the eye which is using the LVA	
3.	The LVA is hands free and suitable for everyday use	

- 4. I hereby affirm that I can perform with the use of Low Vision Aid.
- 5. I am aware that any false declaration may result in revocation of my admission.

Deponent Signature:_____

Date: Place: Notarized by:

List of Disability Certification Centres who will issue Disability Certificates as per NMC norms to PwD candidates in support of their claim to avail 5% PwD reservation in UG/ Broad Speciality PG Courses

S/No.	Name of Disability Certification Centre	City/State	Specialities Available for which Disability Certificate can be issued asper category of Disabilities mentioned in Disability Certificate
1.	Vardhman Mahavir Medical College & Safdarjang Hospital (VMMC & SJH)	New Delhi	All Disablities as mentioned in Disability Certificate except Visual disabilities category and Intellectual Disabilities & Behavioural disabilities.
2.	All India Institute of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation (AIIPMR)	Mumbai	For Locomotor Disability only
3.	Institute of Post Graduate Medical Education & Research (IPGMER)	Kolkata	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
4.	Madras Medical College (MMC)	Chennai	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
5.	Grant Government Medical College, J.J. Hospital Compound	Mumbai, Maharashtra	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
6.	Goa Medical College	Goa	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate except Speech Disability .
7.	Government Medical College, Thiruvananthapuram	Thiruvananthapuram, Kerala	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate. Ophthalmology Tests to be conducted at Regional Institute of Ophtalmology, Thiruvananthapuramunder GMC Thiruvananthapuram
8.	SMS Medical College	Jaipur, Rajasthan	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate except: 1. Neurology- Genetic Testing 2. ENT- Speech & Language Disability Testing Orthopaedics/ PMR- GonitometerAdult. Plumb Line, HandDynomometer, Laser

9.	Govt. Medical College and Hospital, Sector32	Chandigarh	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
10.	Govt. Medical College, Agartala, State Disability Board	Agartala/Tripura	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
11.	Institute of Medical Sciences, Banaras Hindu University,	Varanasi/ Uttar Pradesh	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate except Intellectual Disability .
12.	Ali Yavar Jung National Institute of Speech and Hearing Disabilities, Bandra, Mumbai	Mumbai, Maharashtra	For Hearing Disabilities only
13.	AIIMS, Nagpur	Nagpur, Maharashtra	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
14.	Atal Bihari Vajpayee Institute of Medical Sciences & RML Hospital, New Delhi. (ABVIMS & RMLH)	New Delhi	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate except ENT For Visual Disability: Candidates who use LVAs may bring their own LVAs which can be checked.
15.	Lady Hardinge Medical College & Associated Hospitals (LHMC)	New Delhi	All Disabilities as mentioned in Disability Certificate
16.	All India Institute of Speech and Hearing (AIISH), Mysuru	Mysuru, Karnataka	For Speech & Hearing Disabilities only

GOVERNMENT OF RAJASTHAN DIRECTORATE OF MEDICAL EDUCATION Tele:- 0141-2601726, Email: adddir.dme-rj@gov.in

No. F 5 (968) /DME/ LC/2018

Date:

ORDER

In supersession of the previous orders dated 24-8-2011 and F.7(6)NRI/DME/Acad/2017/3486 dated 19-6-2018 issued earlier by the State regarding filling up seats of NRI quota till date, Following will be the guidelines applicable for the admission in Under Graduate/Post-Graduate, Medical/Dental Courses under NRI quota in all Private and Government Institutions of the State:-

- 1. A. At least one of the parents of students should be an NRI and shall ordinarily be residing abroad as an NRI; or
 - B. The person who sponsors the student for admission should be a first degree relative of the student (i.e. real Brother/real Sister) and should be ordinarily residing abroad as an NRI; or
 - C. If student is taken as a ward by some other nearest relative [as mentioned below (i) to (v)], such student may also be considered for admission provided the guardian has bonafidely treated the student as a ward. For this, following nearest relative (NRI) of candidate, who should be ordinarily residing abroad as an NRI can only be considered:
 - i. Real brother and sister of father i.e. real uncle and real aunt.
 - ii. Real brother and sister of mother i.e. real maternal uncle and maternal aunt.
 - iii. Father and mother of father i.e. grandfather and grandmother.
 - iv. Father and mother of mother i.e. maternal grandfather and maternal grandmother.
 - v. First degree-paternal and maternal cousins.
- 2. <u>For PIO / OCI:-</u> Persons of Indian Origin (PIOs), Oversees Citizen of India (OCIs) are allowed for admission under NRI Quota in UG and PG (Medical /Dental) courses in the State of Rajasthan.
- 3. All NRI Candidate shall submit a proof of being sponsor as NRI/OCI/PIO in the form of certificate issued by the Indian embassy/Ministry of external affairs, Government of India for this purpose. In the absence of that certificate a duly notarized affidavit executed by the sponsor and notarized by the Notary Public of the foreign country where the sponsor resides being submitted by the sponsor, it be treated as sufficient as to the factum of the residence of the sponsor.
- 4. An affidavit from the sponsor that he/she looks after such student and will sponsor the entire fee of the candidate.

(Raj Narain Sharma) Additional Director (Adm.) cum Dy. Secretary

GOVERNMENT OF RAJASTHAN DIRECTORATE OF MEDICAL EDUCATION Tele:- 0141-2601726, Email: adddir.dme-rj@gov.in

No. F 5 (968) /DME/ LC/2018/ 1997

Date: 29/4/2019

Copy to the following for information & necessary action:-

- 1- S A to Hon'ble Health Minister, Medical Education Government of Rajasthan.
- 2- P S to Additional Chief Secretary Medical & Health Dept., Govt. of Rajasthan.
- 3- P S to Secretary, Medical Education Department, GoR, Jaipur.
- 4- OSD, Medical Education Department, GoR, Jaipur.
- 5- Dy. Secretary, Medical Education Department, GoR, Jaipur.
- 6- P. A. to Addl. Director (ME), Directorate of Medical Education, Jaipur
- 7- Director (PH), Directorate of Medical & Health, Jaipur
- 8- Registrar, RUHS, Jaipur
- 9- Deputy Director (Adm.), Raj-MES, Jaipur
- 10-Chairman, NEET UG /PG counseling Board and principal & Controller SMS Medical College, Jaipur

11-All Principals, Government Medical / Dental Colleges in the State of Rajasthan.

12-All Principals, Private Medical / Dental Colleges in the State of Rajasthan.

13-F A, Directorate of Medical Education , Jaipur

14-Sr. A. O. Raj-MES, Jaipur

15-DLR, SMS Medical College, Jaipur through Principal & Controller SMS MC, Jaipur

- 16-DLR, Raj MES, Jaipur.
- 17-ALR, DME, Jaipur

18-Deputy Director (Acad) DME regarding uploading it to on the website. 19-Guard File.

29104/19

Additional Director (M. E.)